

RELATIONS ACROSS THE TAIWAN STRAIT: A NEW ERA

Tang Shaocheng¹

Institute of International Relations, Taipei, Taiwan

Abstract:

The author analyzes the cross Strait relations of the Ma Ying-jeou administration from both international and bilateral perspectives. The positions of the US and EU bode well for a new beginning. Together with the compromise of the "1992 consensus", Ma's conception of a "special relationship" was not rejected by Beijing despite some remaining distrust of Taiwan. Thus, German experiences, where "special relationship" originated, could be used as a reference to the cross Strait relations, though only selectively. This could serve as a good basis for the further development of relations between both sides. Therefore, prospects for better ties, at least in the near future, seem promising.

Keywords: two-level game, United States, European Union, cross Strait relations, special relationship, German experiences, diplomatic moratorium.

Resumen:

El autor analiza las relaciones Taiwan-RPCh del nuevo gobierno de Ma Ying-jeou desde la perspectiva tanto internacional como bilateral. Las posiciones de los EEUU y la UE presentan buenos augurios. Junto con el compromiso del "consenso de 1992", la concepción de Ma de una "relación especial" no ha sido rechazada por Pekín a pesar de cierta desconfianza latente hacia Taiwan. Así las experiencias de Alemania, donde el concepto de "relación especial" surgió, podrían ser usadas como referencia para las relaciones Taiwan-RPCh, si bien sólo de manera selectiva. Podría servir como una buena base para un ulterior desarrollo de las relaciones entre ambas partes. Por tanto, las posibilidades de mejores relaciones, por lo menos a corto plazo, parecen prometedoras

Palabras Clave: Juego a dos-niveles, Estados Unidos, Unión Europea, relaciones Taiwan-RPCh, relación rspecial, Experiencias Alemanas, moratoria diplomática.

Copyright © UNISCI, 2009.

Las opiniones expresadas en estos artículos son propias de sus autores, y no reflejan necesariamente la opinión de UNISCI. *The views expressed in these articles are those of the authors, and do not necessarily reflect the views of UNISCI.*

¹ Dr. Tang Shaocheng is Professsor of the Institute of International Relations, Taipei, Taiwan. *Email:* <u>sctang@nccu.edu.tw</u>

1. Introduction

Since President Ma Ying-jeou assumed power in May 2008 a new chapter of consultation and cooperation instead of confrontation and consternation in the cross Straits relations has been launched.² Both the PRC (mainland) and the ROC (Taiwan) have been showing their sincerity and good will to create mutual trust and to mend the fence which was damaged by the previous DPP government. However there still are some points of contention between the two sides and this article will examine those as well.

This article will analyze the cross Strait relations from both international and domestic perspectives.³ The impact of international dominants on domestic policies will be highlighted. In the international arena, the role of the United States (US) is the most significant, but the stance of the European Union (EU) will also be taken into account.

As for the domestic domain the article tries to take the bilateral interactions between Taipei and Beijing. Aspects between the two sides include: skeptics in Beijing, implications of German experiences and the re-definition of the cross Strait relations, the diplomatic tugof-war between the two sides, as well as trade and cultural aspects.

For the international perspective, neo-realism in line with Kenneth Waltz will be adopted as an approach to explore the relevant players' pursuit of peace and security.⁴ As for bilateral determinants, neo-functionalism of Ernst B. Haas⁵ and social constructivism of Alexander Wendt⁶ will be employed interchangeably to explore how the both sides approach each other. And the author argues that despite problems and difficulties between the two sides their prospects for improved ties seem rather rosy.

2. The International Environment

An analysis of the last period of the Bush administration and the EU's stance toward China and Taiwan can make a contribution to better knowledge of present situation. 1.1. The Role of the US

According to the recent CRS Report, President Bush, from the very beginning of his first term in office, had been very supportive of Taiwan.⁷ But ever since the 9/11 attacts in

² "Improved in the Taiwan Strait, following the election of Ma Ying-jeou as President, who pledged to improve relations with China" See: International Crisis Group (ICG): Crisis Watch no.56, (01 April, 2008), at <u>http://www.crisisgroup.org/home/index.cfm?id=5368</u>.

³ Putnam, Robert D.: "Diplomacy and Domestic Politics: The Logic of Two-Level Games", *International Organization*, vol. 42, no. 3 (Summer 1988), pp. 427-460; Li, Chenghong: "Two-Level Games, Issues Politicization and the Disarray of Taiwan's Cross Strait Policy after the 2000 Presidential Election", East Asia, vol. 22, no.3 (Fall 2005), pp. 41-62.

⁴ Waltz, Kenneth: "Realist Thought and Neorealist Theory", *Journal of International Affairs*, vol. 44, no. 1 (Spring 1990), pp. 21-37; Viotti, Paul R. & Kauppi, Mark V. (1999): *International Relations Theory. Realism, Pluralism, Globalism and Beyond* Boston et al., Allyn and Bacon, pp. 55-198.

⁵ Haas, Ernst B. (1964): *Beyond the Nation-State: Functionalism and International Organization*, Stanford, Stanford University Press.

⁶ Wendt, Alexander (1999): Social Theory of International Politics, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press.

⁷ In order to counterbalance China, among others, arms sale programs were granted to Taiwan: "Taiwan-U.S. Relations: Recent. Developments and Their Policy Implications", US Congressional Research Service (CRS) Report for Congress, Most Recent Developments (September 22, 2008), at http://www.taiwansecurity.org/2008/CRS-0908.pdf.

2001 things began to shift in Beijing's favor simply because of Washington's desire for cooperation in combating terrorism.⁸ With this change of attitude, the ever- increasing proindependence propensity of the Chen Shui-bian administration, which had originally been spurred on by President Bush's strong support for Taiwan constantly damaged the mutual trust between Taipei and Washington.⁹

The strong protests of the Bush administration against the DPP-referenda in 2003/04 and again in 2007/08,¹⁰ both seen as provocative to China, reflected clearly the concern of the US over the reaction of Beijing. Obviously it was a kind of proxy action for Beijing to put a damper on the DPP. For Chinese leaders had counter-productive experiences in the 1996 and 2000 Taiwan presidential elections as they bluntly tried to threaten the Taiwanese people away from independence.¹¹

Moreover, shortly before the March presidential election 2008 Washington dispatched two aircraft carrier battle groups the Kitty Hawk (CV-63) and Nimitz (CVN-68) to the vicinity of Taiwan and stationed there till the inauguration of the new president on May 20.¹² What were the purposes of this US action and what does it indicate? Several possible outcomes of the election could help explain it.

First of all, Beijing could have reacted strongly based on the 2005 "Anti-Secession Law, (ASL)" if the DPP-referendum to join the UN under the name of Taiwan should have passed. The referendum had been attached to the presidential election which itself could be perceived as a further step towards Taiwan independence. However, in fact, during the campaign the referendum issue became controversial in and of itself and lost momentum within the pan-Green Camp.¹³ Therefore, it was very unlikely that it had been the US's major

⁸ It fits well to Wu's argument which maintains that in the time between the US presidential elections Washington's realist policy favorable to China will prevail over the idealist stance favorable to Taiwan before and after the elections. Wu Yu-shan: "Taiwan zongtong dashuan dueyu liananguanxi chanshengde yingxian: Xuanpiao jidahua muoshi yu chanluesanjiao tujin" (The Impact of Taiwan's Presidential Elections on Cross Strait Relations: Vote-Maximizing Model and Strategic Triangle Approach), *Prospect Quarterly*, vol. 1, no. 3 (July 2000), pp. 1-33.

⁹ Chen, Mumin: "From Five No's to Referendum: The Making of National Security Policy in Taiwan," *Issues and Studies*, vol. 43, no. 3 (September 2007), pp. 199-237; Lin, Jih-wen: "The Institutional Context of President Chen Shui-bian's Cross Strait Messages," *Issues and Studies*, vol. 44, no. 1 (March 2008), pp. 1-33.

¹⁰ Goldber, Ben (ed.):"Taiwan Referendum Criticism of U.S. "Two-Faced' Attitude", *Global Security* (December 2003), at http://www.globalsecurity.org/wmd/library/news/taiwan/2003/wwwh31210.htm ; Wo-Lap Lam, Willy: "Referendum Taiwan CNN (19 August, stirs up Strait". 2003). at http://edition.cnn.com/2003/WORLD/asiapcf/east/08/18/willy.column/index.html; Negroponte, John (Deputy Secretary of State): "Taiwan-U.S. Relations: Recent Developments and Their Policy Implications, Most Recent Developments", US Congress, CRS Report for Congress, (Aug. 27, 2007) ; NCS Senior Director for Asian Affairs Dennis Wilder (Aug. 30, 2007) and Deputy Assistant Secretary for East Asia Thomas Christensen (Sept.11, 2007) have all expressed their opposition to the DPP-Referendum in 2007/08.

¹¹ Ross, Robert S.: "The 1995-1996 Taiwan Strait Confrontation: Coercion, Credibility, and Use of Force", *International Security* vol. 25, no.2 (Fall 2000), pp 87-123; Tsang, Steve (2006): *If China Attacks Taiwan: Military Strategy, Politics and Economics*, London, Routledge; Christensen, John: "Taiwan picks a president with China in mind. 'Obviously they want to influence our election, but we should not let them have their way'", *CNN*, <u>http://www.cnn.com/SPECIALS/2000/taiwan.election/stories/overview/index.html</u>.

¹² Matt ,"Kitty Hawk reportedly deployed near Taiwan", *1913 Intel*, March 19, 2008, at <u>http://www.1913intel.com/2008/03/19/kitty-hawk-reportedly-deployed-near-taiwan/;</u> Kyodo News Service, "2 carriers in W. Pacific ahead of Taiwan vote", *Navy Times*, March 21, 2008, at <u>http://www.navytimes.com/news/2008/03/kyo kittyhawk 031908/</u>;

¹³ After the landslide debacle of DPP in the parliamentary election (27/113 seats or less then 1/4) in January 2008 it's presidential candidate Frank Shieh and his running mate Su Jen-chang have more or less abandoned the issue of referendum in the campaign for dissociation with President Chen out of his corruption scandals. "Rulian

concern during the election. Also the possible victory of Frank Shieh would not invoke an immediate reaction from Beijing because he was considered to be more moderate then Chen.¹⁴ In this case the Chinese leaders need at least some time for observation before they could really define him.

Consequently, to prevent the "two-bullet incident" from 2004 or some similar incident from happening again this time during the election campaign was most likely be the principal motive for the American military action. Many people have called the incident the chief reason for Chen's razor thin success (less than 30,000 votes) four years ago.¹⁵ Although nothing happened this time, throughout the whole election process there were still two months to go to the inauguration. Then, could the assurance of a smooth and successful power transition be another reason for the US action? Beijing didn't criticize Washington's military action and both sides have been keen to maintain the status quo in the Taiwan Strait since 2003.¹⁶

Judging from the neo-realist perspective, for Beijing, it's substantial to earn as much time as possible to create a peaceful environment favorable to China's development. Especially security and stability in the cross Strait was capitalized when the Olympic Games were approaching. Also the US really didn't need an extra crisis on top of Iraq, Iran, North Korea and Afghanistan at the time. Nonetheless, given all these US headaches Beijing could even be helpful to relieve pressure on the Bush administration.

For instance China has turned down Iran's bid to join the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) since 2007.¹⁷ In addition, could the implosion of the nuclear cooling tower in North Korea in June 2008 have been another quid pro quo between Beijing and the US?¹⁸ Obviously there is no hard evidence to support these assumptions. But signs can be

gongtou you bianshu? Xie Zhangting: ying jiaoyou ge zhengdang xieshang. Change on referendum to join the UN? Frank Shieh: Needs party negotiation", *China Reviews*, January 21, 2008, at

http://www.zhgpl.com/doc/1005/5/0/7/100550790.html?coluid=98&kindid=2995&docid=100550790; "Xie-Zhangting jianyi tuichu lanlu jieshou de gongtouan. Frank Shieh suggests a referendum accepted by both parties", Epoch Times, January 25, 2008, at http://news.epochtimes.com/b5/8/1/25/n1990076.htm; "Tailiandang biaotai bujiesan, Huang Kunhui jianyi Xie-Zhangting gongtou xuanju tuogou TSU declared not to disband. election", Kunhui suggests referendum to the January Hwang de-link 1 2008. at http://big5.am765.com/xw/xwfl/tw/200801/t20080122 325481.htm.

¹⁴ "Xie-Zhangting jianyi tuichu lanlu jieshou de gongtouan. Frank Shieh suggests a referendum accepted by both parties, *Epoch Times*, January 25, 2008, at <u>http://news.epochtimes.com/b5/8/1/25/n1990076.htm</u>.

¹⁵ Gudrun Wacker, Cross Strait Relations and the External Actors: The EU and the US, Paper presented ay the Fifth Annual Conference on China-Europe Relations and the Cross Strait Relations, Xiamen, May 31.- June 2. 2008; "Taiwan sanyijiu qitu ansha shijian jingguo. The whole story of Taiwan's 319 assassination attempt", *Tsengs.com*, March 2004, at <u>http://www.tzengs.com/News/Assasin/photos_.htm</u>; ""319qiangjian" zai Taiwan you xianpolan. The 319 shooting incident surges again in Taiwan', *BBC*, July 27, 2005, at <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/chinese/trad/hi/newsid_4690000/newsid_4696100/4696193.stm</u>.

¹⁶ See footnote 9.

¹⁷ Kellerhals Jr., Merle D.: "U.S.-China Relations Show Progress. China has enormous potential to enhance peace, stability, prosperity", *America,gov*, 27 May 2008, at <u>http://www.america.gov/st/peacesec-english/2008/May/20080527135326dmslahrellek0.5858271.html</u>

[&]quot;Iran Moves to Join Shanghai Cooperation Organization", *Moscow News*, March 27, 2008, at http://www.mnweekly.ru/world/20080327/55319329.html;

Richard Weitz: "Iran Again Fails to Secure Shanghai Cooperation Organization Membership", *World Politics Review Exclusive*, August 28, 2007, at <u>http://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/Article.aspx?id=1070</u>.

¹⁸ Although Kim argues that the US had played a bigger role in the recent N. Korea nuclear quagmire the PRC still has certain leverage over Pyongyang. See: Kim, Yongho & Kim, Myung Chul: "China in the North Korea Nuclear Quagmire: Rethinking Chinese Influence on North Korea," *Issues and Studies*, vol. 44, no. 3 (September 2008), pp.149-176; "N. Korea destroys cooling tower at Yongbyon", *Hankyoren*, June 28, 2008, at http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_northkorea/295919.html.

found from various testimonies before the Senate and academic analysis on the current Sino-US relations. Well-known scholars such as Richard N. Haass, Robert G. Sutter and Kurt Campbell suggest that, like it or not, pragmatic approach of consultation and cooperation with China could be the optimal choice for the Bush administration.¹⁹

On the other hand since April 2008, Vicent Siew, the then Vice President-elect,²⁰ KMT honorary Chairman Lien Chan and ruling KMT-Chairman Wu Po-hsiung and many others have visited China and have all been well received by Chinese leaders.²¹ These were the first heavy weight contacts between Taipei and Beijing since the election. Also the weekend direct charter-flights began on July 4 the same year. Moreover, despite strong protests on the streets of Taipei the ARATS (Association for Relations Across the Taiwan Strait) Chairman Chen Yunlin signed four agreements with his Taiwan counterpart SEF (Strait Exchange Foundation) Chairman Chiang Pin-kung on direct air and sea links as well as the establishment of a food safety mechanism in November.²²

Under these circumstances, although the Bush administration had also accepted President Ma's "three no policy" vis-à-vis China namely: no unification, no independence, no use of force, some of the decision makers in Washington started to worry about being marginalized by the rapid rapprochement between Taipei and Beijing.²³

In sum, I can argue that the current status of the Taipei, Beijing and Washington trilateral relations had been transformed from Dittmer's model of a "romantic triangle" to a "ménage a trois".²⁴ From another perspective, on the Taiwan issue the Sino-American cooperation has never been progressed so smoothly. There's more than enough evidence to establish the fact that external factors impact the cross Strait relations. This could mean a

¹⁹ "Bush: U.S.-China relations 'good' and 'important'', *ec.com.ch.*, at <u>http://en.ec.com.ch/article/entrade/enpromotion/200808/635107_1.html</u>; Haas, Richard N.: "Taiwan-U.S. Relations", *Council on Foreign Relations*, Prepared Testimony Before the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, President, at <u>http://www.cfr.org/content/publications/attachments/Haass%20May%2015%202008%20China%20Hearing%20</u> Senate%20EBC ndf G Sutter Robert: "Cross Strait Developments Emerging American Debate and

Senate%20FRC.pdf . G. Sutter, Robert: "Cross Strait Developments, Emerging American Debate and Implications for US China Policy", *Institute of International Relations, IIR*, Keynote Speech delivered on the 37th Taiwan-American Conference on Contemporary China, , Taipei (August 26-27, 2008); Negroponte, John D.: "U.S. Policy Toward China", *US Senate*, Testimony of Deputy Secretary Before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee (May 15, 2008), at http://tw.truveo.com/US-Policy-Toward-China/id/3542035074; Campbell, Kurt: "China's Challenge and Asia's Rise: The Case for the U.S. Strategic Reengagement in the Asia-Pacific Region", *The Center for a New American Security*, Committee Hearings 110th Congress Second Session (May 15, 2008), Washington, DC, at http://foreign.senate.gov/testimony/2008/CampbellTestimony080515p.pdf; ²⁰ "Boao bangwan jieshu, Xiao-Wanzhang: chengguo fengshuo. Boao Forum for Asia Conference closed up. Vincent Siew: The achievement is fruitful", *Sina*, April 13, 2008, at http://news.sina.com/tw/bcc/101-102-101-101/2008-04-13/03392809553.html; "Hu-Jintao huijian Xiao-Wanzhang jiu liangan jingji jiaoliu hezuo jiaohuan yijian. Hu Jintao meets Vincent Siew; Exchange opinions on cross Strait economic exchange and co-operation", *Xinhua News Agency*, April 12, 2008.

²¹ "Jujiao 2008 Lian-Zhan Daluxing. Focus of Lien Chan's 2008 trip to China", *Renmin Ribao*, May 31, 2008, at <u>http://tw.people.com.cn/GB/7176794.html</u>; "Wu-Boxiong fangwen Dalu. Wu Po-hsiung visits China", *Xinhua Net*, May 26, 2008, at <u>www.xinhuanet.com/tw/wbx/</u>.

²² "Chen Yulin ends historic visit", *The China Post*, November 7, 2008, at <u>http://www.chinapost.com.tw/taiwan/china-taiwan-relations/2008/11/07/182080/Chen-Yulin.htm</u>.

²³ Cossa, Ralph: "Looking behind Ma's 'three noes'", *Taipei Times*, January 21, 2008, at <u>http://www.taipeitimes.com/News/editorials/archives/2008/01/21/2003398185</u>.

²⁴ Whereas "romantic triangle" means Taiwan was hostile to Beijing and annoyed Washington, "ménage a trois" suggests friendliness among the three. See: Dittmer, Lowell: "The Strategic Triangle: A Critical Review", Kim, Ilpyong L., (ed.) (1987): *The Strategic Triangle: China, the United States and the Soviet Union*, New York: Paragon House Publisher, p.34.



good start for the Obama administration.²⁵ Especially amid the global financial crisis which began in the US could be burden on China due to the close trade and economic relations between the two countries.²⁶ Thus, there is too much at stake for the two nations to be at odds with each other over Taiwan.

2.1. The Role of the EU

The European Union of 27 member states, the largest supranational body in the world, has increasingly paid attention to cross Strait affairs since the last decade.²⁷ Since the establishment of diplomatic relations with the PRC in 1975 the EC/EU has adhered firmly to the one China principle and maintained only trade and cultural ties with Taiwan.²⁸

According to the statements of the Council of the European Union the EU expressed strong opposition to the referendum and any unilateral change of the status quo in the Taiwan Strait in 2007.²⁹ On the other hand it advocated a peaceful resolution as well as political dialogue between the two sides. Between September 2007 and March 2008 there were four declarations concerning the cross Strait situation.

However, due to his moderate and reconciliatory attitude toward the mainland the victory of President Ma in the election and his inaugural speech were both highly welcomed by the EU.³⁰ It was a relief for Brussels vis-à-vis Beijing and the EU also launched a new chapter in its relations with Taiwan. Right after the signing of the agreements between ARATS and SEF in November 2008 the EU Presidency delivered two declarations welcoming these efforts of the two sides.³¹ Again quantitatively, the frequency of the reaction from Brussels reveals clearly its sincere aspiration for peace and stability in the region.

²⁹ Council of the European Union: http://www.consilium.europa.eu/cms3_Applications/applications/search/metaDoSearch.asp .

²⁵ In the 2008 US presidential election China was not an important topic as before very possibly due to the challenge of the global financial crisis. Although Obama agreed the arm sale program to Taiwan whether F16 and submarines are also included still remains uncertain. Hence realism is on the rise (cooperation with China) while idealism declines. It can be seen as an exception of the Wu Yu-shan's argument. See: "2008 nien meiguo zongtong daxuen zhuanti – liananpien Obama zhichi duetaijunshou ranlichankuon cinxiandalu (Special report on the US Presidential election 2008 – cross Strait chapter, Obama supports arms sales to Taiwan but incline to mainland)", *My Litle Garden*, at <u>http://lilicarol.pixnet.net/blog/post/22361310</u>.

²⁶ See 2.4. Trade Aspects.

²⁷ Istenic, Sasa: "The EU's Endeavors to Achieve a Discernible Political and Security Role in Asia in the Framework of ASEM: The Taiwan Issue", *Issues and Studies* vol. 43, no. 3 (September 2007), pp. 53-96.

²⁸ Schucher, Günter: "Old Hat, New Rhetoric: The EU's Policy toward Taiwan after the Fifth Enlargement", *Issues and Studies*, vol. 43, no. 3 (September 2007), pp. 1-32; Shaocheng, Tang:"The EU's Policy Towards China and the Arms Embargo", *Asia Europe Journal*, no. 3 (2005), pp. 313-321; "Taiwanpolitik der EU – Beschraenkungen und Chancen, Aus Politik und Zeitgeschichte", vol. 49, (Dec. 04, 2006), pp. 35-38; Xiudian, Dai: "Understanding EU-China Relations: An Uncertain Partnership in the Making", *Research Paper*, (Jan, 2006), at <u>http://www.hull.ac.uk/ceus/CEUS%20paper Dai 2006.pdf</u>.

³⁰ "Declaration by the Presidency on behalf of the European Union on Cross-Strait Relations", *Council of the* 7787/1/08 REV March 2008. European Union 1. 31, at http://www.consilium.europa.eu/ueDocs/cms_Data/docs/pressdata/en/cfsp/99591.pdf ; "Declaration by the Presidency on behalf of the European Union on Cross-Strait Relations", Council of the European Union, 4, 9954/1/08 REV June 1, 2008. at http://www.consilium.europa.eu/ueDocs/cms Data/docs/pressdata/en/cfsp/100675.pdf

³¹ Solana, Javier: "EU HR Javier Solana on cross Strait relations", *Council of the European Union*, November 4, 2008, at <u>http://www.consilium.europa.eu/ueDocs/cms_Data/docs/pressdata/en/declarations/103731.pdf</u>; "Taiwan: Declaration by the Presidency on behalf of the European Union", *Council of the European Union*, November 12, 2008, at

http://www.consilium.europa.eu/ueDocs/cms_Data/docs/pressdata/en/cfsp/103861.pdf.

Judging from all the EU documents, the EU's increasing concern over the cross Strait issue is indisputable.

In fact, from neo-realistic point of view, for historical and geopolitical reasons the EU as a whole has less strategic interests in East Asia than the US in terms of containing or hedging China. Basically both China and Europe do not feel threatened by the other. Thus, since the stability and prosperity of the 1990's serve Europe's best trade interests in this region, the author would argue that it really doesn't matter much to the Europeans if China and Taiwan reunite or separate from each other so long as it proceeds peacefully.

<u>3. Bilateral Determinants</u>

Firstly, it is important to examine the reasons why Beijing still feels reluctant and uncertain on Taiwan especially over the issue of its international space. Secondly, is there a redefinition of the cross Strait relations? To what degree could the "German experiences" have implications for the cross Strait relations? With illustration of some foreign events the continuity and change of the foreign policy tug-of-war between the two sides will be disposed. Lastly the trade and cultural aspects will wrap up this paragraph.

3.1. Despite Skeptics, Virtuous Interactions

Over the last several years, the leadership in Beijing has shown unease and doubt over Mr. Ma Ying-jeou for his participation in the annual June 4th Tiananmen incident commemoration activities in Taipei, his sympathy for the Falun Gong, his strong opposition to the "ASL", and his steadfast anti-communist stance.³² Due to different political culture and practice between the mainland and Taiwan it is uneasy for the leaders in Beijing to define him.³³ Especially Beijing is uncertain on his "no reunification" stance in his above mentioned three-no policy.

Moreover, in the year of 2008 Taiwan has just accomplished the so-called second turnover of power in terms of Huntington's theses. After the first turnover in 2000 Taiwan is now to become a solid democracy.³⁴ Unlike the political practice in China it is more than normal that in democracies ruling and opposition parties alternate. But just this alternation could present another great concern for Beijing. Should the DPP resume power in the near future would all the advantages and even franchise that the CCP intended to offer to the KMT, especially Taiwan's international space be taken over by the separatists? Would that end up with a boomerang effect for Beijing itself to promote Taiwan independence which the Chinese have been struggling for so long?

³² "Ma Ying-jeou: liusi xu pingfan Falungong yingshou baorong. Ma Ying-jeou: The June-Fourth Incident must be rehabilitated; Fa-Lun-Gong should be tolerated", *Epoch Times*, June 5, 2006, at <u>http://www.epochtimes.com/b5/6/6/5/n1340443.htm</u>; "Ma Ying-jeou mengpi Zhongguo "fanfenliefa": Zhongguo gai dongshou le. Ma Ying-jeou fiercely rebukes China's 'Anti-Secession Law': Time for China to start out!"), *Junshi 727*, March 16, 2008, at <u>http://junshi727.blog.hexun.com/17649535_d.html</u>.

³³ Heilmann, Sebastian: "Das politische System der VR China: Modernisierung ohne Demokratie", in Doris Fischer &Michael Lackner (ed.) (2007):, *Länderbericht China*, Bonn, Bundeszentrale für Politische Bildung, pp. 181-197.

³⁴ Huntington, Samuel P. (1992): *The Third Wave. Democratization in the Late Twentieth Century*, Norman & London, University of Oklahoma Press, pp. 266-267; Schubert, Günter: "Taiwans langer Weg zur konsolidierten Demokratie", in Fischer, Lackner, *op. cit.*, pp. 198-226.

Lastly is the question of the status of the ROC, or, in others words, the issue of sovereignty. Unlike the German case in the early 1970's so long as the inner-German relations are settled per Ostpolitik GDR's international status is also arranged.³⁵ Both German states joined the UN in 1973. But for Beijing, it pursues a kind of vigilant two-level game policy vis-à-vis Taiwan to avoid embarrassing incidents from happening.

In fact, officially, the civil war between the KMT and CCP is not yet over. Therefore, neither the ROC nor the PRC can formally recognize each other before certain political and constitutional obstacles have been removed.³⁶ But at least both sides have compromised on the issue of "1992 consensus" which is the so-called "one China principle" but with each side free to define the meaning of its own.³⁷ Therefore channels of communication, consultation and even cooperation have been built between Beijing and Taipei to enhance bilateral relations.

Here are the best realms for neo-functionalist and constructivist approaches to prevail. But in the international arena, as mentioned before, Beijing still feels reluctant to give Taiwan any international space in order to prevent separation in the form of "one China and one Taiwan" or "two Chinas".³⁸ Hence, it can be seen as a kind of dialectical tactic to distinguish between external (multilateral) and internal (bilateral) matters (內外有別).³⁹

On the other hand, in their diplomatic struggle both Taipei and Beijing also separate dialectically the form (formality) from substance (名實互用). For instance Taipei has accepted the so-called "Olympic model" since 1981 which implies that formality (title, instead of ROC Chinese Taipei) had given way to substance (participation).⁴⁰ It's unsatisfactory but acceptable. In this regard Beijing just reciprocated recently. In its policy toward Taiwan's diplomatic allies in the Latin American region the PRC didn't insist on immediate switch of recognition (formality) before establishing state-to-state relations (substance) with them.⁴¹ Is it a kind of advance performance with good will from Beijing? On the other hand, at least it is

³⁵ Curt Gasteyger (1976): *Die beiden deutschen Staaten in der Weltpolitik*, München, R. Piper & Co. Verlag; Ehmke, Horst; Koppe, Karlheinz & Wehner, Herbert (ed.) (1986): *Zwanzig Jahre Ostpolitik. Bilanz und Perspektiven*, Bonn, Verlag Neue Gesellschaft GmbH; Nawrocki, Joachim (1986): *Die Beziehungen zwischen den beiden Staaten in Deutschland*, Berlin, Verlag Gebr. Holzapfel, pp. 49-63; Bender, Peter (1972): *Die Ostpolitik Willy Brandts oder Die Kunst des Selbstverständlichen*, Hamburg, Rowohlt Taschenbuch Verlag, pp. 49-112.

³⁶ Klaschka, Siegfried: "Die politische Geschichte von 1840 bis 1949", in Fischer, Lackner, *op. cit.*, pp. 156-180. *Karl, Gottfried Kindermann* (ed.) (1980): *Chinas unbeendeter* Bürgerkrieg: *im Spannungsfeld Peking-Taiwan-USA 1949-1980*, Wien u.a., Verlag Herold.

³⁷ Su, Chi & Cheng, An-kuo (eds.) (2002): Yige Zhongguo gezi biaoshu" gongshi de shishi (One China, with Respective Interpretations"—A Historical Account of the Consensus of 1992), Taipei, National Policy Research Foundation.

³⁸ Xu, Shiquan: Liangan guanxi zhong de Taiwan "guoji kongjian" wenti (*The Problem of Taiwan's 'International Space' in Cross Strait relationships*) China Review News (September 2008), pp. 6-9.

³⁹ Dialectic is a very useful means to solve apparently unsolvable problems. See: Hegel, Georg Wilhelm Friedrich (1996): *Vorlessungen über die Philosophie der Weltgeschichte. Berlin 1822/1823*, Hamburg, F. Meiner Verlag..

⁴⁰ Zhau, Liyun: "Zhonghua Taibei huejimincheng shijun shilue" (Abstract of the usage of "Chinese Taipei), *National Policy Foundation*, (02 November, 2001, at <u>http://old.npf.org.tw/PUBLICATION/EC/090/EC-R-090-017.htm</u>.

⁴¹ "*Zhonghuo due ladingmeizhou he jialebie zhengce wenjian* (China's Policy Paper toward Latin American and Caribbean States)", Government od the People's China Republic ,05 November, 2008, at <u>http://www.gov.cn/jrzg/2008-11/05/content_1140303.htm</u>.

to maintain that both sides have found a kind of modus vivendi in the international arena based on formal diplomatic moratorium.⁴²

3.2. Re-Definition of the Cross-Strait Relations and the Implications of the "German Experiences"

In September 2008 president Ma Ying-jeou put forward his view on the status of cross Strait ties calling them "special relations". This has multiple significances.⁴³ Firstly, it is a clear break with the "special state to state relations" ($\overline{\texttt{MSER}}$) proposed by the former President Lee Teng-hui in 1999 and the "one state on each side of the Taiwan Strait" ($\overline{\texttt{-B}}$ $\overline{\texttt{MR}}$) proposed by former President Chen Shui-bian in 2002. Both had tried to pursue de jure independence of Taiwan, igniting vigorous reactions from Beijing.⁴⁴

Compared to the German policy of ex-Chancellor Willy Brandt literally both formulations are identical and both belong to the same category of the so-called "inter se" relations but still differ in various aspects.⁴⁵ The current ROC constitution distinguishes between the "free area" and "mainland area". Also "Taiwan area" and "mainland area" are both frequently used in various laws in Taiwan.⁴⁶ On the mainland side, in the preamble of the PRC constitution, Taiwan is a sacred part of China's territory. Also the ASL from 2005 brooks no division (Art. 2) and the reunification was repeatedly underpinned (Art. 5). Thus, de jure most parts of the PRC's and the ROC's territory of sovereignty overlap but their areas of de facto jurisdiction are separate.

Nonetheless, Ma's conception of "special relations" (sui generis) resembles closely to that of Willy Brandts' in terms of non-treatment of their respective counterparts as a foreign state. Thus, Brandt had defined the GDR as a "special area" since it was neither under the FRG's jurisdiction nor a foreign state. And the relations to the "special area" can only be "special relations".⁴⁷ Although in the Cold War era the inner-German relations was able to develop relatively smooth for two decades until reunification. This effort of consent over dissent could also prevail between Taiwan and China.

As early as 2002, Beijing had already defined the airline routes between Taiwan and mainland as "cross Strait routes". It deliberately distinguished such routes from domestic and

⁴² See 2.3. Diplomatic Tug-of-War.

⁴³: "Taiwan, China in 'special relations': president", *ROC Central News Agency*, September 3, 2008, from Global Security, at <u>http://www.globalsecurity.org/wmd/library/news/taiwan/2008/taiwan-080903-cna01.htm</u>; "Taiwan and China in 'special relations", *China Post*, September 4, 2008, at <u>http://www.chinapost.com.tw/taiwan/china-taiwan-relations/2008/09/04/173082/Taiwan-and.htm</u>.

⁴⁴ "No Need to Retract "Special State-To-State" Theory", *CNA*, August 17, 1999, at <u>http://www.globalsecurity.org/wmd/library/news/taiwan/1999/e-08-17-99-7.htm</u>; "Chinese threaten Taiwan", *BBC*, September 27, 1999, at <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/459327.stm</u>; "Gejie dui Chen-Shuibian yibian yiguo lun de fanying The reactions of Chen Shui-bian's"one state on each side on the Taiwan Strait" theory", *Epoch Times*, August 04, 2002, at <u>http://www.epochtimes.com/b5/2/8/4/n206297.htm</u>.

⁴⁵ "Urteil des Bundesverfasungsgerichts vom 31. Juli 1973", in Schmid, Karin (1980): *Die deutsche Frage im Staats- und Völkerrecht*, Baden-Baden, Nomos Verlagsgesellschaft, pp. 173-186.

⁴⁶ "Regulations on the Relations of the People cross the Strait", at <u>http://www.mac.gov.tw/big5/law/wr-a1.htm</u>.

⁴⁷ Grigoleit, Klaus Joachim (2006): Bundesverfassungsgericht und Sozialliberale Koalition unter Willy Brandt. Der Streit um den Grundlagenvertrag, Robert Chr. van Ooyen und Martin H. W. Möllers, Das Bundesverfassungsgericht im politischen System, Uster, VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften, pp 163-174; Kuppe, Johannes: Die deutsch-deutschen Beziehungen aus der Sicht der DDR, ebd., pp. 551-570; Ebd., Nawrocki, op. cit, pp. 37-42.

international courses.⁴⁸ It fits perfectly into the "special relations" model of the Ma administration which differs from that of the DPP as it preferred to define the routes as international.⁴⁹ Since Taiwan and the mainland can not recognize each other, at least they can reach a consensus on peaceful co-existence and mutual non-denial as proposed by Ma administration.⁵⁰ In other words, it's a kind of modus vivendi with mutual tacit acceptance of the other's existence. But still it's less than the FRG's recognition of the GDR, which was conducted in accordance with West German constitutional law instead of international law.⁵¹

Moreover, the German "roof theory" (Dachtheorie) is also very useful circumstantial evidence to contrast with the "1992 Consensus". The official view of the German Federal Constitutional Court in 1973 was "one nation, two states" (eine Nation, zwei Staaten)⁵². Due to historical and geo-strategic reasons the German Empire was not founded until 1871. Hence the conception of nation, which was vivid for the German state had been founded in their minds as that of the state.⁵³ But as soon as the German state had been founded the balance of power in Europe began to unravel.

As a result of the two devastating world wars, the image of a unified state for most Germans has been changed because a strong state always ended in catastrophe. Although the German people had to suffer from division during the Cold War period between 1949 and 1990, this kind of two-state *modus vivendi* was more or less accepted by most Germans in the West and the GDR government until unification.⁵⁴ Since Chancellor Willy Brandt took office in 1969 the FRG governments accepted only the de facto existence of the GDR with the aim of not giving up the ultimate goal of reunification.

However, the Chinese experiences regarding nation and state are very different. As a result of historical humiliation brought on by colonial wars for almost a century from 1840 until 1949, the common perception was that unification is to bring dignity and prosperity whereas separation can only mean disgrace and misery. The Chinese people were

⁴⁸ Another aim of Beijing was to exclude the US from taking over the routes after the 9/11 incident in order to save their airlines. See: "Meiguo hangkong jiang canjia liangan de hangyun. American airlines are bound to joining cross Strait routes", *Hi-on*, Nov. 28, 2002, at <u>http://www.hi-on.org.tw/bulletins.jsp?b_ID=49381</u>; "Meiguo guanyuan :Taihai liangan baoji yingrang Meiguo jiaru. American officials: America should join cross Strait airline routes", *www.cqzg.cn*, July 24, 2008, at <u>http://bbs.cqzg.cn/redirect.php?tid=649338&goto=lastpost</u>; "Chen-Shuibian huanying liangan hangxian shuofa. Chen welcomes the Cross Strait airline routes statement", *BBC*, October 19, 2002, at <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/hi/chinese/news/newsid_2341000/23419572.stm</u>,

⁴⁹ "The position of 'cross Strait airline routes' are more precise and perspicuous than 'direct air routes'", <u>www.waou.com</u>, April 21, 2008, at <u>http://www.waou.com.mo/see/2008/04/20080421d.htm</u>.

⁵⁰ 'Mutual non-denial' remains, Ma says", *Taipei Times*, April 06, 2008, at <u>http://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2008/04/06/2003408525</u>.

⁵¹ In order to distinguish this special recognition from other normal diplomatic recognitions see: Zündorf, Benno (1979): *Die Ostverträge. Moskau, Warschau, Prag, Das Berlin-Abkommen, Die Verträge mit der DDR,* München, Verlag C.H.Beck, pp. 211-284.

⁵² "Urteil des Bundesverfasungsgerichts…", *op. cit.*, pp. 173-186, in Schmidt, *op. cit.*, pp. 72-73.

⁵³ The conception of "nation" in Germany is very much different from that of France and the United Kingdom because the later two nations became states centuries earlier than the Germans. Gille, Hans-Werner (1977): *Nation Heute. Probleme des Staatsbewusstseins und Nationalgefühls*, München, Bayerische Zentrale für Politische Bildungsarbeit.

⁵⁴ Weidenfeld, Werner (1981): *Die Frage nach der Einheit der deutschen Nation*, München; Wien, Günter Olzog Verlag, pp. 96-100; Schulz, Eberhard (1982): *Die deutsche Nation in Europa*, Bonn, Europa Union Verlag.

affected by the humiliation so profoundly.⁵⁵ Consequently the Chinese find the concept of "one nation" with no problem but they would never accept "two states".

That is one of the major reasons why the PRC adheres so firmly to the "one China principle" and the policy of "one state two systems". As for Taiwan, Beijing could at most endure the policy of "one China with different interpretations" which was immerged from the bilateral negotiations in 1992.

To sum up, Ma's conception of the cross Strait relations is nothing more than a return to the ROC constitution. But what is new is the definition with "special" characteristics. However, it's significant that the mutual acceptance of the "special relations" formula can serve as the solid basis for the further developments on the both sides. Moreover both Taipei and Beijing accept tacitly the existence of the other on the basis of the "1992 Consensus" but with no de jure binding effect. Accordingly, the German experiences are helpful to manage the cross Strait issue but only have selective implications.

3.3. Diplomatic Tug-of-War: Continuity and Change

In February 2008 the ROC, still under President Chen, attached with generous aid programs, belongs to the first countries which extended official recognition to the newly independent Kosovo. Unfortunately it was rejected by Pristine obviously for fear of Beijing's repercussion.⁵⁶ This is a clear evidence of the critical situation of Taiwan's diplomatic status. Many observers in the West worried that the establishment of diplomatic ties with Taiwan would torpedo all efforts to settle the Kosovo question in the Security Council.⁵⁷

As for the Ma administration, according to its diplomatic truce policy, it is very much unlikely that they will do the same without prior consultations with Beijing. Hence the state visit of President Ma in August 2008 and May 2009 to South and Central American countries and his transits in the US were all very low profile. Unlike his predecessor President Chen, he didn't take advantage of these visits to stress Taiwan's independent statehood in order to refrain from clashing with Washington and Beijing.⁵⁸ Surely it is important to secure ties with the only 23 diplomatic allies which recognize the ROC especially because six of them have shown interest in switching official recognition from Taipei to Beijing. It would mean no more than adding flowers to embroidery of the PRC's 169 friends in the world but it would be a heavy blow to the Ma administration.

⁵⁵ "White Paper - The one China Principle and the Taiwan Issue", *Government of the People's Republic of China* (February 2000), at <u>www.china-embassy.org/eng/zt/twwt/White%20Papers/t36705.htm</u>; Tsang, Steve: "Putting Chinese Unity and the Relations between Taiwan and Mainland China into a Historical Context" in Schucher, Günter & Schüller, Margot (ed.) (2005): *Perspectives on Cross Strait Relations: Views from Europe*, Hamburg, Institut für Asienkunde, pp. 17-34; Chung, Chien-peng: "Separatism in Modern China: An Analytical Framework," *Issues and Studies*, vol. 44, no. 1, (March 2008), pp.169-204.

⁵⁶ "Taiwan recognizes Kosovo in move likely to anger China", *Reuters*, Feb. 20, 2008, at <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/newsMaps/idUSTP33781020080220</u>. "Spokesman: Taiwan has no right to "recognize" Kosovo's Independence", *Xinhuanet*, Feb. 18, 2008, at <u>http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2008-02/18/content_7625025.htm</u>.

[&]quot;Taiwan recognizes Kosovo independence", New Kosova Report, Feb. 19, 2008, at http://www.newkosovareport.com/20080218607/Politics/Taiwan-recognizes-Kosovo-independence.html.

⁵⁷ "KOSOVO, CHINA AND TAIWAN. Whose problem is it?", *International Herald Tribune*, Jan. 28, 2008, at <u>http://www.iht.com/articles/2008/01/28/opinion/edgovsdev.php</u>.

Bezlova, Antoaneta: "POLITICS-CHINA: Kosovo Holds Lessons For Tibet", *Taiwan Analysis*, Feb, 19, 2008, at <u>http://ipsnews.net/news.asp?idnews=41248</u>.

⁵⁸ "Transit stops in U.S. offer opportunities: Ma", *China Post*, August 22, 2008, at http://www.chinapost.com.tw/taiwan/foreign%20affairs/2008/08/22/171359/Transit-stops.htm.

Therefore, temporarily, Beijing stopped luring the allegiance of Taiwan's diplomatic allies and chose to delay their above requests in order to echo Taipei's diplomatic truce.⁵⁹ As service in return, Taipei has downgraded its bid to rejoin the UN as a full member and is only aiming to join at its sub-organizations in 2008.⁶⁰ On the other hand, the Ma administration has indicated implicitly that it's cross Strait policy has priority over its foreign policy which proves how much importance it attaches to the relations with the mainland.⁶¹ Therefore despite Beijing's skeptics over certain aspects of Taipei's positions the interactions between the two sides are still fruitful and virtuous. In May 2009 Taiwan could join the WHA as an observer under the title of "Chinese Taipei" is the best evidence.

3.4. Trade Aspects with Spillover Effect

For Taiwan in 2007, the cross Strait trade volume amounted to \$90.4 billion (+16.1% compared to 2006) which accounted for 19.4% (+1.3%) of its total foreign trade. The trade surplus of \$46.2 billion (+20%) exceeds Taiwan's whole trade surplus of \$25.2 billion by \$21 billion. Since 2006 the PRC surpassed the US and Japan and becomes Taiwan's largest trading partner.⁶² Adding Hong Kong Taiwan's trade volume within the greater China area approaches 28% According to ROC statistics, there are over a million Taiwanese people who live in China for the sake of their business interests.⁶³ Compared to the relations between the two Koreas(bilateral trade in 2007 a mere \$1.8 billion), ⁶⁴ despite both cases of political confrontation it's a rather unique situation. Is this Chinese pragmatism?

These statistics show, that Taiwan's dependence on China, with 28% of island's total trade volume, or \$32 billion and 7% more than that of the US, is tremendous. On the one hand it's a solid fundament with spillover effect for the vigorous development of the cross Strait relations.⁶⁵ On the other hand, it gives Beijing a useful vantage tool to manipulate Taiwan in due course. Judging from the neo-functionalist perspective, enormous bilateral trade volume could have a spillover effect to increase the momentum of mutual investment, multi-national cooperation, relevant workforces, law making, images and finally political decisions.

⁵⁹ "Beijing tongyi waijiao xiubing, quantui Zhonghuaminguo bangjiaoguo. Beijing agrees with diplomatic truce; Dissuade Taiwan's diplomatic allies", <u>www.jk.forum</u>, October 14, 2008, at <u>http://www.jk.forum.net/thread-550682-1-1.html</u>.

⁶⁰ See website of ROC Foreign Ministry: <u>http://www.mofa.gov.tw/webapp/ct.asp?xItem=32972&ctNode=1390&mp=1</u>.

⁶¹ "Qian Fu: Lianan Zhangce shi yaijiauzhance de shanwaizhance. Qian Fu: Cross Strait policy has priority over foreign policy.

[&]quot;, April 08, 2008, at <u>http://ma19.cc/index.php?view=2008040800222</u>; "Ma-yingjeou qingyi, Qian-fu: waijiao wenti cong liangan zheshou. Ma Ying-jeou inquiry, Qian, Fu: Diplomacy starts from Cross-Strait issues", *Epoch Times*, October 17, 2009, at <u>http://www.epochtimes.com/b5/8/4/9/n2075102.htm</u>.

Bureau of Foreign Trade (Republic of China): http://cweb.trade.gov.tw/kmi.asp?xdurl=kmif.asp&cat=CAT319. See also: Lee, Chyungly: "Cross-Strait Economic Ties and Taiwan's Economic Security," Issues and Studies, vol. 43, no. 1 (March 2007), pp. 189-216. Service window of Exchange Strait Foundation for Taiwanese businessmen: www.sef.org.tw/html/seftb/seftb1/seftb1.htm.

⁶⁴ "Hanchaumauyie 2007 nien tongbi canzhan 33%; santonggaishanhou jiangenhao. Two Koreas' trade expands 33%; Greater after 'three direct links'", *Machinery and Electric Products Export Guidance*, Jan. 08, 2008, at http://mep128.mofcom.gov.cn/mep/xwzx/jmxx/205653.asp.

⁶⁵ "Cai Jie, Zhuang Zonming, Jingmao guanxi dui guoji heping de yingxiang yanjiu——jianlun liangan jingmao guanxi dui liangan heping de zuoyong. The impact of economic and trade relationships on the international peace, with special discourse on the function of Cross-Strait economic and trade relationships to the cross Strait peace", at <u>www.wise.xmu.edu.cn/youth-forum2008/.../</u>.

Nonetheless, it's extremely difficult to establish the real extent of these effects. Yet, as Fuller argues, despite massive outflow of Taiwanese capital in form of investments to China (\$9.9 billion, 2007, annual growth 30%)⁶⁶ and the transfer of manufacturing branches to the mainland, locals employed in industry between 1992 and 2005 remains almost the same.⁶⁷ That reveals the contribution of bilateral trade to the successful innovation of Taiwan's industry.

Moreover leading politicians from both sides claim, although with different intentions, that the bilateral trade and economic relations could narrow the political gap between themselves.⁶⁸ An inference can be drawn that China wants to improve its image of the Taiwanese to realize reunification while Taiwan tries to bring about peaceful transformation of the communist system on the mainland. Additionally Taiwan's entrepreneurs in China who support the DPP have been warned by Beijing of the dire consequences of advertising independence.⁶⁹

Therefore, the author would argue that promoting the bilateral trade and economic relations serves the best interests of the two sides. In addition, establishing formal channels and legal structures could increase mutual understanding and reduce hostility as well as limit the risk of military conflict just as neo-functionalists claim.

3.5. Cultural & People-to-People Aspects

In President Ma Ying-jeou's inaugural speech, he claimed that the people of the two sides belong to the "Chinese nation" together and called the 1.3 billion people on the mainland "compatriots".⁷⁰ With this clear definition, he tried to distinguish his position from that of the DPP who consider the Chinese on the mainland as foreigners. Soon afterward rectification measures in this regard were introduced. In stead of "China" the official usage of the government will now be "mainland", "Chinese Communist Party" or "Beijing Authority" etc. with the implicit implication of "one nation".⁷¹

This distinguishes the Ma administration policy from that of the DPP that treated China as a foreign country and also differs from that of the German case from SBZ to DDR.⁷²

⁶⁸ "Yishang weizheng, Taishang lunwei Zhongguo zhangzhongqi. Besiege politics by business; Taiwanese hand", Liberty businessmen become China's chess in Times, Dec. 03. 2003. at http://www.libertytimes.com.tw/2007/new/dec/3/today-fo4-2.htm ; "Lu Xiulian pi QuoGong luntan: yishang weizheng, yimin biguan. Annette Lu Hsiu-lien rebuked the KMT and CCP Forum: Besieges politics by business, people", Epoch 2006, coerces officials by the Times, April 15, at http://www.epochtimes.com/b5/6/4/15/n1288436.htm; "China's policy and cross Strait relationships Q&A, 1998": http://www.mac.gov.tw/big5/rpir/880508.htm;

⁶⁶ "Qunian Taiwan dui Dalu touzi 99.71yi meiyuan. Last year Taiwan invested \$9.971 billion on the Mainland", *Caijing*, Jan. 21, 2008, at <u>http://www.caijing.com.cn/2008-01-21/100045927.html</u>.

⁶⁷ Fuller, Douglas B.: "The Cross-Strait Economic Relationship's Impact on Development in Taiwan and China: Adversaries and Partners", *Asian Survey*, vol. 48, no. 2,(March/April 2008), pp. 239–264.

⁶⁹ China Biz Organization website: <u>www.chinabiz.org.tw/chang/monthly2001/033-200101/033-01.asp</u>.

⁷⁰ Ma, Ying-jeou: "Inaugural speech of the 12th president of Republic of China Ma Ying-jeou", *ROC*, President's Office, May 20, 2008, at <u>http://www.president.gov.tw/php-bin/prez/showspeak.php4?_section=12&_recNo=27</u>.

⁷¹"mazhengfu tongling bucheng 'Zhongguo' cheng 'Dalu.'A generally order from Ma's Administration commands not to call 'China' 'Mainland China'", *Junshi Club*, June 05, 2008, at <u>http://junshi.club.xilu.com/bbs/emas/newsview-821955-1586771.html</u>.

⁷² Because of non-recognition the SBZ (Soviet Occupation Zone) or East Germany was the official phraseology in West Germany instead of GDR (in German DDR) before 1969. See: Kimmel Elke: "Nachkriegssituation in der SBZ/DDR", *Bundeszentrale für Politische Bildung (BPB)*, October 31, 2005, at <u>http://www.bpb.de/themen/D8T9R9,0,0,Nachkriegssituation_in_der_SBZDDR.html</u>; Staritz, Dietrich (1996): *Geschichte der DDR*, Erweiterte Neuausgabe, Frankfurt, M: Suhrkamp Verlag.

Nonetheless, during the Chen administration, despite serious political confrontation with Beijing, the people to people exchange between the two sides constantly increased. Since the last decade 47 million visits were made from Taiwan to the mainland as opposed to 1.63 million visitors from the Mainland to come to Taiwan.⁷³

From a social constructive perspective, however, there are still dissents over the question of history especially the Sino-Japanese war and the civil war until 1949 as well as the aftermath development in Taiwan. Since the process of reconciliation between the two sides begins it is increasingly compulsive for Beijing to face the reality. Yet, already for some years, Beijing has started a process of public education with films, exhibitions and TV series on the ROC before 1949 with the aim to improve the images of the KMT.⁷⁴

Furthermore, in the current Chinese high school history textbook it illustrates as simple as that the Taiwan Strait separates the people of the two sides since the KMT "retreated" from the mainland in 1949.⁷⁵ Compare to the statement of the White Paper of 2000, replacement by the PRC and ROC ceases to exist, as aforementioned, it sounds almost the same as the term used in Taiwan.⁷⁶ It's one of the most important social constructive measures that the Chinese government has adopted before it the can truly face reality.

Although it's still difficult for both sides to reach accord on these issues, Ma's policy on cultural identity could strengthen the mutual trust. In addition, Beijing has promoted a campaign of Confucius renaissance since 1980's.⁷⁷ The foundation of the "Confucius Institute" abroad since 2004 is irrefutable evidence which enhances the rapprochement with Taiwan.⁷⁸ On the other hand, it's still too early to realize the impact of Taiwan's democracy on the mainland. But the effect of "change through rapprochement" (Wandel durch Annährung, Egon Bahr, 1963) can not be underestimated.⁷⁹ Once the course is set and the train has departed, it is difficult to make a detour.

4. Conclusion

To sum up, generally speaking, the international environment and the perspective of the cross Strait relations for the Ma administration are both very promising. Many analysts suggest that the Obama administration could start from the relatively good relation basis that President

⁷³"Zhang Xixhing, Taiwan tongbao lai Dalu leiji yida siqianqibaiwan renci. Altogether 47 million visits of Taiwanese to the mainland", *China News*, Feb. 25, 2008, at <u>http://www.chinanews.com.cn/tw/lajl/news/2008/02-25/1173292.shtml</u>.

^{25/1173292.}shtml. ⁷⁴ The exhibition in the "Anti-Japanese War Museum" in Lugochiau rectifies in various aspects the KMT's war time contribution. Besides, among others, the recent film: "One Man Olympic Games" describes the first Chinese participant in the 1932 Olympic Games in Los Angles with often emphasis of the ROC.

⁷⁵ *High School Text Book of Chinese History* (gauzhon lishi keben), Beijing, Ministry of Education, 2007), p. 102.

⁷⁶"Chundu gauzhon lishikeban – zhanhao chuchi de Taiwan I: Taiwan guanfu yu ererba shijian. Reread high school textbook of history, Taiwan in early post-war era I: The Taiwan Retrocession and February 28th Event of 1947", *Tony Huang39*, at <u>www.tonyhuang39.com/tony0566/tony0566.html</u>. In original Chinese textbook is "送主" (retreat) whereas in Taiwan "播遷" means "move" or "remove".

⁷⁷ Jiawen, Ai: "The Refunctioning of Confucianism: The Mainland Chinese Intellectual Response to Confucianism since the 1980s," *Issues and Studies*, vol. 44, no. 2 (June, 2008), pp. 29-79; Lackner, Michael (2007): *Kulturelle Indentitätssuche von 1949 bis zur Gegenwart*, in Fischer; Lackner, *op. cit.*, pp. 491-512.

⁷⁸ From November 2004 till October 2008 there are 292 "Confucius Institute" all over the world. The Office of Chinese Language Council International: <u>http://www.hanban.edu.cn/kzxy.php</u>.

⁷⁹ Vor 40 Jahren...Wandel durch Annäherung, at <u>http://www.fes.de/archiv/_stichwort/wda.htm</u>.

Bush had built with Beijing. Pragmatic cooperation measures between the two great nations are likely to continue especially amid the tremendous challenges of the world financial crisis. In this regard the EU has also stressed its stance by welcoming foreseeable peace and stability in the cross Strait region. Under these circumstances, Taipei's mainland and foreign policy fit well in this political constellation of the big powers and the trend of globalization.

Given positive developments in bilateral trade and people to people exchanges across the Strait, Beijing's skeptics over Taiwan can not be reduced until the mutual trust and confidence are (re-) built. Hence, CBM are high on the agenda for the both sides. Not only neo-functionalist but also social constructive approaches are required. The process: "now (it) grows together what belongs together" (Jetzt wächst *zusammen, was zusammen gehört*), as Willy Brandt formulated in 1989, has just begun.⁸⁰

From another perspective, at least in the foreseeable future, the possibility of a military conflict between the two sides is rather slim so long as the KMT course, not to challenge Beijing's limits, continues. This would help China greatly in creating a peaceful environment favorable for its development. According to A. Wendt⁸¹ the author would argue that the stand of current relations across the Strait has already moved from in between the Hobbesian (enmity) and the Lockean (rivalry) stadium to that of in between the Lockean and the Kantian (friendship) stage. With willing and cautious intentions the cross Strait relations is moving toward the Kantian dimension.

Last but not least the issue of sovereignty still remains unsolved. For decades some of Taiwan's politicians and scholars have been advocating for German experiences to be taken as a reference to the cross Strait relations but that has been constantly rejected by Beijing.⁸² However, things have also been changed as shown by the recent acceptance of the "special relationship" concept derived from the German Ostpolitik. It's a good sign of the liberation of Beijing's mindset. In this sense, there is hope that Taiwan's international space problem could gradually be solved.

However, Beijing will never abandon its ultimate goal to reunite with Taiwan. But so long as there is no consent among Taiwanese people in this regard, Beijing will still have to take the possible serious consequences into account if it acts rushly. Whether Germany's past will be the cross Strait's future still remains to be seen.

⁸⁰ Heckel, Manuel:" Jetzt wächst zusammen, was zusammen gehört. Willy, Brandt", at <u>http://www.schueler-helfen-leben.de/newsite/cms/upload/medienwettbewerb/SchlerHelfenLeben_ManuelHeckel.pdf</u>.
⁸¹ Wendt, *op. cit.*, pp. 246-312.

⁸² "Chen-Shuibian tiyi yong Deguo moshi jiejue Taiwan wenti. Chen Shui-bian proposes using German model to solve Taiwan's problem"<u>http://www.dw-world.de/dw/article/0,2144,2195393,00.html</u> (05 Oct. 2008);"Ma-Yingjeou huiwu Deguo zhongyiyuan taolun deguo moshi. Ma Ying-jeou met German representatives and discussed the German model"<u>http://www.epochtimes.com/b5/2/3/6/n174883.htm;</u> White Paper - The one China Principle and the Taiwan Issue, <u>www.china-embassy.org/eng/zt/twwt/White%20Papers/t36705.htm</u>.(February 2000).

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.